MICHIGAN REHABILITATION COUNCIL
3490 Belle Chase Way, Suite 110

Lansing, MI  48911

517.887.9370 or 877.335.9370

Business Meeting Minutes

Teleconference hosted at the MRC Office
Lansing, Michigan

Friday June 3, 2011
Members Present in Person:  Jeanette Brown, Cecily Cagle.
Members Present by Phone:  Carol Bergquist, Steven Calley, Eleanor Chang, Beth Childress, Suzan Fitzmaurice, Shon Halacka, Joanne Lamar, Tracie Lewis-Jennings, Deanna Middlebrooks, Caryn Pack Ivey, Alicia Paterni, Jaye Porter (Ex-officio - Licensing and Regulatory Affairs - Michigan Rehabilitation Services, LARA-MRS), Lisa Rutledge, Felix Sirls, Luke Zelley.
Members Excused:  Adolph Cwik, Dennis Stanford.

Members Absent: Anthony Carmichael, Maria Deahl, Sheryl Diamond, James Lewis, Nan Melke, Jackie Thomas.
Guests Present by Phone:  Valarie Barnum-Yarger (Michigan Statewide Independent Living Council, MiSILC), Garrett Pazur (LARA-MRS), Suzanne Howell (LARA-MRS).
Guests Present in Person: Ruth O’Connor (LARA-MRS).
Staff Present: Rachelle Bangela, Marlene Malloy, Shori Teeple, Frank Vaca.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson C. Cagle.  Roll call determined that a quorum was present.

Welcome & Introductions
C. Cagle welcomed Council members and guests.  Introductions were made.  B. Childress read opening remarks from the Workforce Investment Act (WIA), Rehabilitation Act Preamble.
Agenda

The draft agenda for June 3, 2011 was reviewed by the membership.  S. Fitzmaurice requested that adherence to the Bylaws be added to the agenda.  It was determined that this topic would be included as the second item under “New Business”. 

A motion was passed to approve the agenda as amended.

Minutes

The membership reviewed the draft March 29, 2011 State Plan meeting minutes.

A motion was passed to approve the minutes as presented.

The membership reviewed the draft April 21, 2011 business meeting minutes.  J. Porter noted the need for a correction, under the MRS Report section, the surname of “Arwood” should be spelled, “Erwood”.  
A motion was passed to approve the minutes as corrected.
Old Business 
NOTE:  Each of the following items were reported on during the “Committee Reports” part of the Agenda.

1 – Vocational Rehabilitation Process Poster Update

2 – MRS State Plan FY 2012

3 – Promoting Abilities Event

4 – MCB & MRS – Research on Combining the Agencies

5 – Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment (CSNA)

 New Business

 2012 Fiscal Year Budget
The current operating budget was designed to support the activities of 16 – 18 council members. Our year to date expenditures indicate that our current responsibility for 25 members are taxing the budget. The Executive Director (ED) is working on the creation of the FY 2012 Budget which will be reviewed and approved by the Executive Committee in late June.  An e vote process will be initiated by the Chair to gain membership approval in early July, so that the Budget negotiation meeting with MRS, the MRC Chairs and ED can take place in late July.  
Bylaws

A question was raised whether or not the MRC is in compliance with the bylaws regarding the executive committee population of 5 rather than 6 members.  The Chair reported that the Executive Committee members determined that with the biannual elections scheduled for September 2011 and the anticipation of a new Executive Order by the Governor to adjust the membership size to correlate with the Rehabilitation Act, Section 105, it made sense to continue with the current group until September. 
Report of the Executive Committee (EC):  Cecily Cagle, Council Chairperson
Members reviewed the Executive Committee minutes for February 16, March 24, April 4, April 20 and May 4, 2011. 
A motion was passed to accept and place on file the Executive Committee minutes. (February 16, March 24, April 4, April 20 and May 4, 2011).
Members reviewed the financial statements (March and April 2011).  
A motion was passed to accept and place on file the Financial Statements (March and April 2011) as presented.
Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment (CSNA)

C. Bergquist reported that the information from the CSNA was available to MRS for the State Plan. The most recent update from the agency indicates that the document is still being edited, with the final version available next week (June 6th).  

Report of the Executive Director (ED):  Marlene Malloy

Members were directed to the Staff Report in the meeting packet.  
S. Teeple will apply for the MARO Leadership School which starts in August.
The new member orientation was cancelled due to scheduling difficulties; however, over the next three months, five noon hour meetings will be scheduled for new members, each focusing on a specific aspect of the MRC.
Beginning the week of June 5th, M. Malloy and S. Teeple will attend the Consortia of Administrators for Native American Rehabilitation Services (CANAR) and the MARO Spring Leadership conferences.  M. Malloy and a SRC colleague from Oklahoma will be presenting the “Valuing the Path to Partnership with your SRC” workshop at CANAR.  Council Member D. Middlebrooks will join them at the MARO Spring Leadership Conference.
National Coalition of SRCs (NCSRC). There are 58 SRCs in the country.  The 43rd state has signed the resolution bringing the coalition membership into the 75% range. 

Committee Reports
Research on combining Michigan Rehabilitation Services (MRS) and Michigan Commission for the Blind (MCB) Ad-Hoc Work Group Report
L.  Zelley provided an overview of the document (Attachment 1 to these minutes).  The options of MCB and MRS sharing resources or office space will not be allowed by Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA).   The work group recommends that the MRC recommend to LARA that a task force (including members from MRS and the MRC) be created to study the issue.
A motion was passed to accept the recommendation.
Promoting Abilities Event

C. Cagle stated that every year this event gets better, with this being the best yet. F. Vaca was thanked for hand delivering the invitation post cards to each Legislator’s office.  T.  Lewis-Jennings was thanked for lining up customer and employer speakers.  J. Porter was impressed by the whole event and complimented the council on a wonderful job.  The event was videotaped and will be closed captioned and audio described.  Each of the events for the past three years will be morphed into one DVD with a fifteen minute version of this year’s event posted on You Tube along with a 30 minute version.
Customer Guide to Continuing Education and Training

An appealing PDF of the document has been received; although it’s still in the graphics design stage.  MRS was receptive to feedback from the MRC.
State Plan Ad Hoc Committee 
J. Brown thanked L. Zelley and S. Halacka for their work on the State Plan.  As well, J. Brown was acknowledged for her leadership with the Ad Hoc State Plan committee and the creation of a spreadsheet which tracked the changes made by MRS in the FY 2012 State Plan. This year’s process worked incredibly well beginning with the writing of Attachment 4.2, which was approved and forwarded to the agency in a very timely manner.  MRS Staff Terry Johnson and Gerry Moore were also recognized for their hard work and outstanding efforts of keeping the communication flowing between the agency and the MRC. In addition, S. Teeple and J. Brown attended three state plan meetings at MRS which added to the success of this partnership effort. On behalf of the Council, the Committee provided feedback to MRS on text and data that needed to be reviewed.  MRS appreciated the input and made changes as a result of the MRC recommendations. 
A motion was passed to approve the fiscal year 2012 State Plan.
The Ad Hoc State Plan Committee proposed three recommendations for the MRC to make to MRS with regard to the State Plan; 1) Gain additional public input throughout the course of a fiscal year, most importantly when conducting the CSNA,  2) for the next State Plan process to begin with a brand new document, with more of a purpose for the document to guide MRS and its services and 3) if item #2 is not plausible, that the  redundancies  be removed, so that the final document is more concise.

A motion was passed to approve the recommendations from the State Plan Ad Hoc committee.
Ad Hoc VR Process poster

The poster is at the printers and the MRC staff await the first draft for editing.  Two versions are being made; a wall size poster, along with a desktop laminated version that opens like a restaurant menu.  In an effort to save packaging and mailing costs, the posters will be distributed at the August 8 – 9 MRS Leadership Council meeting. 
Public Policy Agenda (PPA) (S. Teeple on behalf of Nan Melke)
PPA welcomed three new members at the May meeting and they are looking forward to moving the work forward.

Service Delivery Effectiveness (SDE) - J. Brown
The recently held all-day meeting was highly productive with time for the entire committee to work together in the morning. After Lunch, each work group had time to meet so that work plans could be reviewed and with a plan created to accomplish their goals by September.
Work Team 1 Data/ Program Evaluation – C. Bergquist

The workgroup reviewed their goals, which provides them with new direction for the review and analysis of data that should be effective and efficient.   
Work Team 2 Customer Input - E. Chang 
The first goal of gathering customer input was reviewed.  We will do research to discover what methods of customer input are used by other states.  We talked about how to get customers to give more feedback.  We also discussed utilizing community partners to gather additional customer feedback.  A meeting schedule has been set up for the next three months. 
Work Team 3 Special Projects - L. Zelley  

The workgroup reviewed their goals and had discussion about the implementation of the Orientation Project and becoming educated about MRS Services to Transition Aged Youth.
Report of the Department of Energy, Labor & Economic Growth - Michigan Rehabilitation Services (DELEG-MRS) State Director:  Jaye N. Porter
(Note: S. Howell is job shadowing J. Porter today.)  
Transition to New Department - LARA 
J. Porter has been to two LARA departmental meetings so far and has had three meetings with Steve Erwood (LARA Deputy Director).  LARA is focused on regulation; although MRS has the full attention and support of S. Erwood.  He is open to learning about the MRS system in general and is asking for a lot of information.  The MRC might want to invite S. Erwood to an MRC business meeting in the future.
State Plan

The State Plan can be improved and we will be working with the MRC to determine the best manner in which to manage any changes. 
CSNA
The CSNA has room for improvement.  MRS tried to glean the underserved populations from the CSNA.  Customer feedback needs to be increased and considered.  A statewide conference call is being considered.  The internal MRS Customer Input Workgroup is focused on current practices related to customer input, with plans to design methods to increase feedback.  

Budget

At the federal level, MRS has avoided getting cut so far however, cuts are still possible.  MRS has a variety of issues at the state level.  As the Council knows, RSA found the Cash Match Agreement with Independent Living (IL) partners unallowable during their monitoring visit.  RSA suggested swapping the Social Security Administration (SSA) money MRS receives with Independent Living (IL) general fund money.  The IL had $2.3 million of their money appropriated directly to MRS, beginning in FY 2011 and in return MRS gave IL their SSA money.    Previous budget suggestions indicated that MRS would have enough money in 2012 to keep this going.  However, MRS does not have sufficient SSA reimbursements coming in this year.  There are various reasons for the tremendous drop in SSA reimbursements.  Only $400,000 of SSA money has been collected this year to make up the $2.3 million.  We are trying to come up with a solution to this dilemma so they can at least return the $2.3 million to their IL partners. The worst case scenario is that MRS will lose the IL money next year, which would result in nearly $8 million being returned to RSA, as MRS wouldn’t have the needed match.
A question was raised why the SSA reimbursement is less.  J. Porter stated that the drop is due to several factors.  MRS has finished catching up on old cases and the number of people on Social Security that are working with them has dropped.   A lot of customers choose to supplement their SSA income instead of seeking full time employment.  RSA is programmatically moving VR agencies toward further customer independence through the maintenance of customer choice. This shift is tricky when encouraging customers to become SSA eligible.

MRS will be $900,000 short of the maintenance of effort (MOE) requirement this fiscal year.  MOE is the requirement from the federal government that the entity receiving the federal funds spends nonfederal funds at the same level they did two years previously to receiving the award.  There are partners that may still bring in match this year, but not enough to close the gap.   A waiver of maintenance of effort can only be requested once during a time period.  Last year MRS returned $6.7 million with the number expected to increase to $9.7 million this year.  The ARRA funding which established MCTI East will end on September 30th, 2011, a plan is needed to identify resources so that this program can be continued.  

Staffing

MRS has 17 positions they cannot fill although, they do have permission to fill all counselor positions.  Some areas have more staff then they are entitled to so their vacant positions are on hold.  
Long Term Plan (LTP)
MRS is nearly at the end of their LTP, yet are not where they should be in achieving the achievement of the related goals and activities.   
Dashboard Metrics

LARA has asked MRS and its’ other bureaus to turn in “dashboard” metrics.  Some of these will be posted on the MRS web site and also sent to the governor.  The information will be used by LARA to hold MRS accountable.

Medicaid Infrastructure Grant (MIG)
The MIG Grant managed with staff at the Department of Community Health and the Disability Network/Michigan is ending this year. The current focus is on working with partners to determine ways to sustain the gains when the grant ends.   
Memorial for Pete Griswold (Previous MRS Director)

Information will be sent to the council tomorrow.

Partner Reports 

Client Assistance Program (CAP) - J. Brown  
A written report is included in the meeting packet.  There is a mistake at the top of the page.  It should read second quarter not first quarter.  There is an increase in the number of cases CAP has closed.  Complaints about application and eligibility are still numerous.
Council for Labor and Economic Growth (CLEG) - Lisa Rutledge
 The next CLEG meeting will be held June 20, 2011 at the Cornerstone Campus Lansing Community College West Campus Starting at 9AM.
Hannahville Indian Community - C. Bergquist  
We are one of host tribes for the CANAR conference next week.  The ARRA funded project is going well.   
Michigan Alliance for Families - Caryn Pack Ivey 
The Michigan Alliance for Families provides information and referral state wide to parents who have kids or young adults with disabilities in the educational system.  They maintain a strong partnership with the Department of Education and Michigan Protection and Advocacy, among others.  Continuation funding is pending.    The United Way funding in the South Eastern part of the state is being lost causing them to lose two mentors for Wayne County.  They find parents don’t know what Individualized Education Programs (IEPs) are or what they mean.
MI Department of Education/Special Education (MDOE/SPED) - S. Diamond (absent)
No report was provided at this time.
LARA-MRS Customer Rights Representative and Hearings Manager - R. O’Connor

The number of appeals is down by 14 compared to the same time last year.   More complaints are coming in, but fewer appeals are being made.  Customers are confused about appeals and don’t like requesting hearings without understanding what the hearing process is.

Michigan Statewide Independent Living Council (MiSILC) - Jackie Thomas
A written report is included in meeting packet.

Other Business: 

J. Porter suggested having the next MRC Business Meeting at the Michigan Works Office in Holland.  MRC staff working with B. Childress will explore that option. 
Public Comment 

There was no public comment.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 11:38
NEXT BUSINESS MEETING: 
Friday, September 16th in Holland
DRAFT
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